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Chairman McKenzie called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m.

Chairman McKenzie thanked Major General Larry Lafrenz for being
here today regarding the Idaho Military Division and the Bureau of
Homeland Security. He stated he knows that Senator Darrington knows
a lot about homeland security and the issues on a national level with his
involvement with NCSL (National Conference of State Legislators), but
not all of us have that knowledge and what we are doing here in Idaho
and at Gowen Field.

Major General Lafrenz addressed the Committee and said that he is
here today to give an overview of the Idaho Military Division. The Idaho
Military Division consists of the Idaho Army and Air National Guard and
the Bureau of Homeland Security. He provided a status on the Army and
Air Guard and an understanding of what they do. The Major General
stated that he is the Adjutant General for the State of Idaho, General
Alan Gayhart oversees the Army, General Gary Sayler oversees the Air,
and Colonel Bill Shawver is the Director for the Bureau of Homeland
Security.

Major General Lafrenz continued and said that the recruiting retention
has been a remarkable success. The Army Guard at this time is at 107%
strength, and Idaho is number one in the nation for recruiting and
retention performance. Additionally, the Army Guard has been over 100%
since the brigade returned from Iraq and they continue to maintain that.
Even though there is a downturn in the economy and you may hear that it
is a big plus for the recruiting effort, it is not necessarily so. The Guard is
selective about enlistment to ensure the right formation. For the first time
in over ten years the Air Guard is 100% or better in strength. The past
few years have been a phenomenal amount of hard work for all to
maintain this strength.
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Senator Stegner asked Major General Lafrenz if this is a reflection of
the economic condition of the state and nation, or is it something beyond
that. Major General Lafrenz responded that probably over six months
ago the Air Guard was over 100% and the Army Guard has been well
over 100% for the last three plus years. There are more applicants
applying now due to the benefits, but this is not reflective of the economy.

Major General Lafrenz stated the 116" Heavy Brigade Combat Team is
the major unit in the state on the Army side. It is sourced with full time
manpower and funded resources come from the federal government.
Sometime in 2010 it is expected that the brigade will be deployed again to
Irag. They are expecting a full spectrum mission, which means a major
deployment on the Army side. Another major kudo for the state of Idaho
and the brigade Major General Lafrenz said, is that the brigade was
selected by the National Guard Bureau in Washington D.C. to be a
National Guard Brigade. The brigade is made up of units from ldaho,
Montana and Oregon, and it will be modernized with the newest
equipment in the Army today. On the Air side when BRAC (Base Closure
and Realignment Commission) happened in 2006, the recommendation
for the state of Idaho increased the A-10 fleet but they lost the C130
aircraft and have only one now. They have continued to work on the ISR
(Intelligence Surveillance Reconnaissance) Mission and after two years,
due to General Sayler’s efforts, they have located four C130's. Currently
the Air Guard has two in storage, but they are not authorized to fly them.
The Air Force is working to make this an ongoing mission and are
confident that this mission will come to the state of Idaho.

With regard to construction, Major General Lafrenz said the Orchard
Training Area is a 138,000 acre facility south of Boise, and is considered
one of the best training areas in the United States today. It is equipped
with modern computerized ranges, which supports tanks, Bradleys, attack
helicopters and heavy artillery. The federal government has put a lot of
resources into the training area to support not only their units, but others
who come to Boise to train at their facility. The modernization is a 13.5
million dollar project expected to be completed in fiscal year 2009 with
railhead, urban training, and range support facilities. In phase 3, a 157
million dollar barracks project is scheduled over the next five years. The
National Guard Bureau has submitted to the new administration a request
for about 90 million dollars for phase 3, along with improvements to the
Mountain Home Armory facility under the economic stimulus package. A
unit in Sandpoint was created about two years ago and the unit is now
well over 100%. It has a temporary Armory facility and it is on the Federal
Military Construction program for fiscal year 2012. There will be some
matching state funds, if approved, and the funds will be required in order
to build a permanent facility there.

Senator Stegner stated when the 116" brigade returned a few years ago
there was discussion regarding the equipment depletion of the Guard.
Additionally, there was concern about replacement of the equipment to
the Guard. He asked Major General Lafrenz what the status is regarding
the equipment replacement. Major General Lafrenz responded that the
Guard is in a healthy position at this time. The Army has committed to the
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Army Guard approximately 40 billion dollars over the next five years for
equipment modernization. Currently, they are just about full of rolling
stock and rapidly approaching that point, as the Guard is sourced for a
potential deployment in 2010. Most of the vintage equipment is no longer
in the Army inventory because it is hard to get replacement parts.

Vice Chairman Pearce asked Major General Lafrenz to explain how the
Army Guard, Air Guard and the National Guard along with Homeland
Security all intermesh. Major General Lafrenz replied that each state
and territory has a National Guard that works on a day to day basis with
the Governor of its state in a non-federal status. The National Guard is
the only military organization in the country that has dual status unless
mobilized by the President in support of Iraq or Afghanistan. The Air
Guard does this on a continual basis. Major General Lafrenz said that
he commands and has oversight of the Idaho Army and Air Guard, and he
works for the Governor on a day-to-day basis. In the Bureau of
Homeland, which is also part of the Idaho Military Division, Colonel Bill
Shawver is the Director. The Idaho Military Division is made up of the
Army and Air Guard and Homeland Security. The Army and Air Guard
are both federal and state. The Bureau of Homeland Security is strictly a
state organization under the control of the Military Division of the state.

Senator Darrington asked Major General Lafrenz if he was suggesting
that the state match is different with respect to the armory unit in
Sandpoint? In addition to that, as we remodel armories across the state,
does it helps with recruitment. Major General Lafrenz replied that the
state of Idaho has been very generous as we modernize and update our
facilities. Those facilities are not only used by the Guard, but by local
citizens and local groups, as well as city and local governments. What he
is referring to in Sandpoint, is brand new construction and building a new
armory in a location where it never existed before. The match in all
likelihood will not be more than seventy-five percent federal and twenty-
five percent state, and they are estimating the project to be about eight
million dollars.

The Director of the Idaho Bureau of Homeland Security, Colonel Bill
Shawver continued the presention and said that state statute, executive
order, and federal law articulate their responsibilities to the citizens of
Idaho. The Bureau has seventy-six employees throughout the state in
Lewiston, Coeur d’Alene, Meridian, Boise, Twin Falls, Pocatello and
Rigby. Their primary core competencies include emergency
management, homeland security, grant management and interoperable
communications. First and foremost the Bureau is in the business of
customer service support and their primary customers are county and
local government, five tribal nations, private sector providers and other
state agencies. Colonel Shawver said, as Major General Lafrenz
previously stated, they are a separate Bureau established within the
Division of the Military under the executive office of the Governor.
Colonel Shawver stated that there are six area field officers located in
the six Idaho Transportation Department Districts around the state and
they are the primary link to county government. They provide exercise
and training support to all first responder disciplines, and they execute
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cost recovery actions during and following declared state and federal
emergencies. In addition to that, they assist with funding, training and
equipping Idaho’s specialized teams. Because of Governor Otter and
the 2007 legislature, Idaho’s new emergency operation center located at
Gowen Field will be fully functional by March 2009.

Colonel Shawver stated with regard to special teams, there are seven
RRT’s (Regional HazMat Response Teams) that are authorized by state
statute. These fire department based teams are located within the seven
regional health districts around the state. There are five regional bomb
squads that are law enforcement based, which are located in Spokane,
Nampa, Boise, Twin Falls and the Idaho Falls police departments. The
Bureau has three ICSAR (Idaho Collapse Search and Rescue) teams who
are fire department based. Team one is located in Coeur d’Alene, team
two is a joint venture between Caldwell and Boise, and team three is also
a joint venture between Idaho Falls and Pocatello fire departments.
Finally, IMAST ( Idaho Incident Management and Support Team) is made
up of individuals from fire, law enforcement, emergency medical, public
health, public works and other public entities to provide overhead
management of large scale state and local emergencies or events. In
2008 Governor Otter declared five state emergencies. The state
provided additional assistance to Louisiana, California, Texas and lowa.
Shoshone and Kootenai counties and the Coeur d’Alene tribe were
supported by a federal presidential major disaster declaration due to
severe flooding. The total cost to the state included 6.1 million dollars in
expenditures out of the state disaster fund, with 1.3 million dollars in
federal reimbursements. The net cost to the state in 2008 was 4.8 million
dollars. The Bureau anticipates additional disbursements and
reimbursements later this year.

The Plans Director is responsible for the state emergency operation plan,
mitigation planning, establishing an inventory data base of critical
infrastructure, supporting an organization of volunteers in support of
disasters, GIS (Geographic Information Systems) mapping as well as
other emergency management activities. Colonel Shawver stated in
addition to these functions, Executive Order 2006-10 directs the Bureau to
lead continuity of operations planning for state government. Governor
Otter has directed all state agencies to have a completed continuity of
operations plan by June 2009. PDM (Pre-Disaster Mitigation Grant
Awards) grants in 2008 were awarded in the amount of $734,000 to the
state. These projects will assist Benewah, Clearwater, and Shoshone
counties as well as the state, to develop and implement a strategic
approach to natural hazards risk reduction. In addition to that,
Congressman Simpson provided $573,000 of earmarked projects in
support of pre-disaster mitigation. These projects include the Harriman
State Park, Public Safety Communications, Adams County Highland
Estates, and the University of Idaho McCall Outdoor Science School.

Colonel Shawver said the Administration, Finance & Logistics
Directorate is primarily responsible for grants, management and logistical
support to county and local jurisdictions during declared emergencies.
The Bureau administered approximately 11.5 million dollars in new grant
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awards in 2008. Approximately 7.1 million dollars was dispersed to local
and travel jurisdictions, and the remaining 4.4 million dollars was held by
the state to be used to fund statewide emergency management and
homeland security activities. All forty-four counties within the state
received grant funding. 120 million dollars have been passed to local
government since 2002. These multi-year performance grants are the life
blood of emergency management planning at the local level. Some
grants require matching dollars, while others require a combination of
hard or soft match to leverage the federal funds. Colonel Shawver
stated that personnel funding for the Bureau is supported by the state
general fund, which is 1.4 million out of an annual payroll of 4.9 million
dollars. The public safety communications employees are supported by a
dedicated fund derived from pay from service operations. Federal grants
and dedicated fund operations combine to satisfy sixty-seven percent of
the Bureau’s total personnel costs. These two revenue streams are vitally
important to the current and future success of the Bureau. The
Interoperable Communications Directorate provides radio, voice, data and
video conferencing communications for public safety state agencies at
local, county and tribal emergency operation centers statewide. In
addition to that, the Bureau provides logistical and administrative support
to the ECC (Emergency Communications Commission) in their mission to
provide enhanced E911 services statewide. The Bureau is also an active
participant in the SIEC (Statewide Interoperability Executive Council)
which is currently coordinating efforts in developing statewide P25
interoperable state radio systems for state and statewide user groups.

Colonel Shawver continued with the accomplishments for 2008 of the
PSC (Public Safety Communications), which include (1) integrate state
emergency dispatch centers into the statewide trunked system; (2) begin
narrowbanding of state agency communications systems to meet federal
FCC requirements by 2013; (3) conduct a complete statewide needs
assessment, 1.2 million dollars; (4) partner with Bannock, Bingham, Ada,
Canyon, and Kootenai counties to provide wide area trunked radio
systems communications via the state microwave; (5) install broadband
communications to county EOC'’s partnering with the Idaho Transportation
Department; and (6) establish a partnership with the adjacent states of
Montana and Wyoming. Colonel Shawver stated that the Hazard
Materials Program has received renewed emphasis and oversight in
2008. This critical program ensures ldaho’s first responders are
supported with timely, professional and specialized support in the early
hours of a response. There were 348 incidents reported statewide in
2008, and thirty-nine of those incidents were eligible for cost recovery
resulting in state expenditures of approximately $115,000. $76,000 was
recovered from responsible spillers, $33,000 is in the process of being
collected and $15,000 has been identified as unrecoverable.
Unrecoverable costs are defined as those costs where the spiller is not
identifiable or where the spill was caused by an act of nature where
reasonable precautions were in place. In 2008 the Bureau had a marked
increase in recovered state costs, due to a change in policy that requires
an aggressive pursuit of those who are responsible for clandestine drug
labs. A collaborative effort between the Bureau and the Attorney
General's Office, has resulted a significant increase in recovered costs
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from those who are responsible.

Senator Davis asked Colonel Shawver if these costs were actual
recovered costs or billings? Colonel Shawver answered that the costs
were actual recovered costs. The Bureau has recovered $67,000 which
has been returned to the general fund.

Chairman McKenzie asked what kind of assets are recovered if any.
Colonel Shawver replied that they are working with prosecutors to make
restitution to the state a requirement. It is part of their sentencing that
they are required to make the state whole again based on that specific
incident. Chairman McKenzie asked if they are taking assets or is it part
of their restitution order? Colonel Shawver responded that is correct and
they actually have payment plans established with inmates that are
incarcerated.

Senator Davis asked Colonel Shawver if it is fair to assume that the
$67,000 that was recovered in 2008, is the sum collected for all three
years combined in 2006 through 2008 of the graph, and will it increase
next year. Colonel Shawver replied that is correct, and in 2006 and 2007
under the previous policy of the Bureau, they did not aggressively pursue
clandestine drug labs, because the thought was that they were throwing
good money after bad. There was a two-year statute of limitations to work
with. So beginning 2008, the policy was changed and the Bureau expects
the gap between billings and recoveries to shrink. Senator Davis asked
Colonel Shawver if the amount recovered is from increased efforts in the
year, but the sum of prior expenditures over time? Colonel Shawver
responded that he expects the amount to shrink on a yearly basis,
because there might be an unidentifiable spiller or it was caused by an act
of nature. Senator Davis asked if the amount recovered in 2008 was
exclusive to the amount billed, or is it the sum of prior expenditures plus
the amount billed in 2008. Colonel Shawver answered it is a recovery
amount of the expended amount in 2008. Senator Davis asked if the
amount recovered could be greater than the $67,000 figure due to the
amount recovered from prior years. Colonel Shawver replied the
$67,000 amount will increase due to the two year statute of limitations.
Next year the 2007 amount will increase because we are capturing costs
by annual disbursements, and capturing costs of the recovered costs of
the annual by-year disbursement. Senator Davis said his understanding
is that the limitation of action does not apply in criminal proceedings, and
if the Court orders restitution, the two year period doesn’t preclude the
Court from enforcing its sentencing order. Colonel Shawver said the
restitution order is good until the restitution is satisfied.

Vice Chairman Pearce asked Colonel Shawver what percentage of the
graph is drug related. Colonel Shawver responded that a ball park figure
is probably ten to fifteen percent of the figure.

Colonel Shawver concluded his presentation and stated that in 2008 the
Bureau saw many accomplishments and there is significant work
remaining. The men and women of the Bureau are committed to
continuing their support to local government and remain focused on
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customer service.

ADJOURN: Chairman McKenzie advised the Committee that on Monday they will
begin the rules review. There being no further business before the
committee, Chairman McKenzie adjourned the meeting at 8:44 a.m.

Senator Curt McKenzie Deborah Riddle
Chairman Secretary
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Chairman McKenzie called the meeting to order at 8:02 a.m. and stated
the annual rules review is before the Committee today. At this time he
turned the gavel over to Vice Chairman Pearce to chair the Committee
regarding the pending and pending fee rules.

Michael Faison, the Executive Director of the Idaho Commission on the
Arts presented Pending Rule, Docket No. 40-0101-0801 to the Committee
and requested approval of the rule. Mr. Faison stated that the Arts
Commission is Idaho’s principal cultural agency that is in charge of
making arts programs available to all Idahoans. Administratively they are
under the Office of the Governor. The Commission has thirteen volunteer
commissioners appointed by the Governor, five at-large citizen advisors
selected by the Chair, and eleven dedicated staff members. Mr. Faison
said the reason for the request for this rule change is to implement the
programs and services, that support the newly adopted Fiscal Year 2010-
14 Long Range Plan. If approved, the rules will increase access to public
resources by significantly reducing the administration and paperwork to
apply for grants from the Commission, and make the funds more reliable.
The Commission engaged in a year-long, statewide long range planning
process, that resulted in the newly adopted plan that incorporates
fundamental improvements in grant making. The planning included public
input throughout the process. With the assistance of public policy faculty
at Boise State University, the Commission developed a series of focus
guestions for citizen feedback. The Commission asked what the citizens
valued most about Idaho, what role creativity plays in their future, what
value they believe arts and cultural activities serve in their hometowns,
and how the Commission may assist them to achieve their vision for their
community. The Commission held twelve regional planning meetings in
Coeur d’Alene, Post Falls, Sandpoint, Grangeville, Moscow, Twin Falls,
Hailey, Caldwell, Mountain Home, Boise, Idaho Falls, and Pocatello.
Valuable input was provided by over two hundred thirty citizens with four

SENATE STATE AFFAIRS
January 19, 2009 - Minutes - Page 1



common themes which are: (1) simplify and improve the grant making of
the Commission to enhance access to public programs in the arts; (2)
reach out to communities across the state to reduce their expressed
sense of isolation; (3) provide practical arts-business management and
arts-learning information to Idahoans; and (4) provide professional
services enhancing the growth and stability of Idaho arts.

Mr. Faison continued and stated that after the approval of the newly
drafted plan, the Commission staff traveled the state to meet with past
and potential grant applicants to review the new plan, to explain the new
application procedures, and to answer questions. These pending rules
represent the core of the improved granting processes of the Commission
by combining the three previous grant programs into one, and reducing
paperwork and effort for both the applicants and the agency. The new
grant program provides matching grants explicitly to support ongoing
public programs in the arts for Idahoans, which are delivered by ldaho
arts organizations. The program is called Public Programs in the Arts.
The Commission has an Entry Track program for organizations that are
new to the agency to determine whether they provide ongoing, quality
public programs in the arts for people and, if they do, to transition them
into program funding. The Commission bases the grant review on past
performance. This process does not require them to create a future
picture, so the grantee has flexibility to tell the Commission how they need
to use the funds to support their public programs. To ensure reliability,
the funding formula includes a three year rolling average of budget,
assessment score from prior performance, and prior funding history. Mr.
Faison said that the existing QuickFund$ program has quarterly
deadlines. That program targets public projects that have arts activities
that may not be ongoing or may be all-volunteer, but provide valued arts
activities in small towns across ldaho. Lastly, the Pending Rules include
simplification of the Arts Education grant program by merging two
previous categories into one, making it easier for schools and community
organizations to apply for grants that enhance learning in the arts in and
out of school. By combining multiple grant programs into one and
reducing paperwork, the Commission increases the value of the
resources without increasing costs.

Senator Darrington commented that he was pleased to hear Mr. Faison
talk about his relationship with schools, because it is becoming more and
more difficult for students to take art, music and drama, which leads to
creativity. There is a void that the Commission can help fill to develop
talent. Mr. Faison said the Commission is very committed to working with
schools and the Department of Education. The education grants were
simplified specifically for that purpose. The previous processes were
becoming too complicated. The Commission has summer workshops for
teachers, generalists, and arts specialists, so they can work together to
design effective curriculum around the creative process.

Senator Davis said he noticed that the language in the Entry Track Grant
was changed to remove the cap. He asked Mr. Faison if the grant will
cover up t0100% of the event, and what is the reason for removing the
cap? Mr. Faison answered that language was removed because multiple
grant programs were pulled into one. This is not about a project. Entry

SENATE STATE AFFAIRS
January 19, 2009 - Minutes - Page 2



Track is the way into on-going support for public programs. The applicant
tells us how they will spend the money for their public program as a whole
and not for a project. The funds are still one to one matching, it isn't for a
specific defined project. Senator Davis said his understanding is that he
will find that one to one match somewhere else in the rules. Mr. Faison
responded that is correct.

Senator Davis said the population requirement for Writer in Residence
has been increased to 50,000 from 25,000. This suggests to him that
some smaller communities could be excluded. Senator Davis asked Mr.
Faison if this will disadvantage smaller communities. Mr. Faison replied
that the intent is not to move out of small communities. The 50,000
number was set due to the increase in size of given communities. Some
communities would not even be allowed to request a Writer in Residence
if we left it at 25,000. Communities are growing and we did not want them
to be excluded. Senator Davis said it does not preclude them from going
to larger communities. On page 48 he reads that Writers in Residence
appointment will give twelve public readings throughout the state. Eight of
them had to be in communities previously of 25,000 or less and at least
four could be in larger communities. Senator Davis asked Mr. Faison if
the Commission is encouraging the Writer in Residence program to be in
the smaller communities of the state? Mr. Faison responded there is
definitely no intent to move outside of smaller communities and he is not
sure why the language was increased to 50,000 from 25,000. Senator
Davis said he would like to know the answer and have a better
understanding of the intent and reasoning behind it.

Senator Davis asked Mr. Faison why the language on page 43 in 203.03
regarding ownership and return of applications is being removed? Mr.
Faison stated the intent is that the Commission will simply return all the
work and not wait for the applicant to request that it be returned. Senator
Davis asked why not just strike the phrase “at the request of the
applicant”, and retain the language that the Commission will return work
samples? Mr. Faison replied we could do that.

Chairman McKenzie asked Mr. Faison if March was meant to be
stricken on page 50 instead of January. Mr. Faison replied yes.
Chairman McKenzie asked Mr. Faison if he knows the history of the
2005 version. Mr. Faison replied only vaguely. He understands that the
Commission was operating long ago under rather vague rules. Soin
2005, they were tightened up substantially. Chairman McKenzie said he
appreciates the Commission doing this to simplify the process and the
reduction of paperwork on your end.

Vice Chairman Pearce asked the Committee if there is a motion.
Senator Davis said the rule on page 43 changes what the Commission is
proposing and it is inconsistent of what was intended. If that is the case, |
think the Committee should reject 203.03. On page 48, Mr. Faison
cannot answer in full regarding 303.01. There may be a very legitimate
reason for the language as proposed and he would like to have greater
confidence in the definition of “community.” Smaller communities should
not be excluded. Senator Davis stated that he would prefer to give the
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PENDING
RULES:
52-0102-0801
52-0103-0801

MOTION:

Commission an opportunity to defend this before voting on the rule. Vice
Chairman Pearce asked Mr. Faison if he could return with a response.
Mr. Faison responded that he would do so.

Jeff Anderson the Director of the Idaho Lottery addressed the Committee
regarding the Pending Rules. Mr. Anderson said the Lottery conducts
lottery games and oversees charitable gaming in Idaho with the objective
of protecting the security and the integrity of the games. There are two
pending rules and one pending fee rule before the Committee, which were
published in the Idaho Administrative Bulletin without any adverse
comments. Mr. Anderson asked the Committee to approve them as
presented. The gaming rules are necessary housekeeping measures to
reflect amendments made last year, to the charitable gaming statutes of
Idaho Code, Sections 67-7702 and 67-7709, as well as to prevent
restating statute in rules. The rule changes clarify language to ensure
that organizations that participate in charitable gaming are in fact
legitimate charitable non-profit organizations, and that the profits from the
games are used for charitable purposes. It will also limit a for-profit
business to use a legitimate charity for personal gain, and require bingo
vendors to supply detailed information on invoices to improve tracking and
accountability of the games.

Senator Darrington asked Mr. Anderson which rule strikes the language
of 5% commission to the retailer, and is it transferred to another section or
rule. Mr. Anderson replied the rule Senator Darrington is referring to is
in the pending fee rule.

Senator Stegner said it appears that the key change is adding a
reporting form. Senator Stegner asked Mr. Anderson if the form is
subject to public review. Mr. Anderson answered 10.08 applies to
individuals or organizations that receive charitable funds. They would fill
out the form and it would be kept on file with the charitable gaming
licensee. It would be available should the Lottery do an audit. Senator
Stegner asked Mr. Anderson if it would be kept on the premises and
subject to review in an audit. Mr. Anderson responded that is correct.

Chairman McKenzie made the motion to approve docket 52-0102-0801.
Senator Darrington seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice
vote.

Mr. Anderson continued and said the next rule deals with rules governing
operations of the Lottery, 52-0103-0801. The proposed rule change is a
necessary housekeeping measure to maintain and ensure consistency
between the rules and the Lottery’s operations and business practices,
and to eliminate unnecessary rules that simply restate statute. Rule
100.22 deals with payment for the sale of lottery tickets. Mr. Anderson
said this same language is in the payment procedures for other state
agencies. This is how retailers accept payment for lottery tickets. Lottery
tickets are sold for cash only because the commission that is paid to
retailers is 5%. Credit cards can eat up most of that commission so many
retailers do not accept credit cards for payment, but some do. This will
ensure that the practice they use is okay with the Lottery and based on
the rules. A retailer may accept payment with a credit card if a customer
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MOTION:

PENDING FEE
RULES:
52-0103-0802

purchased a large amount of fuel, food items and other things. The
customer may add on lottery tickets and some retailers may not deny that.

Senator Geddes said retailers in his district generally require cash
payments. Senator Geddes asked Mr. Anderson if credit and debit
cards are a new provision. Mr. Anderson responded it is a new provision
for our rule, and it reflects what is happening in the market place.

Senator Geddes asked if the retailer was in compliance in the past where
a credit card was accepted as payment for a lottery ticket? Mr. Anderson
replied he was because it was not defined.

Senator Stegner asked Mr. Anderson if the practice of the Lottery is to
allow the retailer to accept payment with a credit card at their option. Mr.
Anderson answered that is correct. Senator Stegner asked if this rule
could be interpreted as insistent that they do that, or is it optional in terms
to the retailer, and is it somewhere in the rule. Mr. Anderson said he did
not believe it is anywhere else in the rule, and retailers do have the
freedom to accept any type of payment. The retailer may not be willing to
accept money orders as an example, or an electronic funds transfer.
Senator Stegner said he is not against the rule and it does make sense,
but it may need more clarity. A citizen may interpret this that they have
the right to purchase a lottery ticket with a credit card. Mr. Anderson
responded that someone may interpret it that way, but that is why the
word “may” is in there. Retailers have a variety of ways to accept
payment. Costco does not accept credit cards to reduce the expense of
the retail transaction. “May” leaves it up to the retailer in how they want to
conduct their business. Senator Stegner said he understands that, but
the difference between Costco making that determination and a lottery
ticket is significantly different. A lottery ticket is a specific state operation
that is covered by statute and rule. This rule says that a ticket “may” be
sold, and a citizen may read the rule and determine that they have the
right to purchase a lottery ticket with a credit card. Mr. Anderson replied
that the rules were published with no adverse comments. He has had
discussions with retailers and this topic never came up.

Senator Geddes said that throughout this rule, retailer compensation has
been deleted. Senator Geddes asked Mr. Anderson if it is somewhere
else, so that a retailer knows exactly what their compensation is. Mr.
Anderson said yes, these rules just restate statute.

Senator Kelly made the motion to approve docket 52-0103-0801 and
Senator Davis seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Mr. Anderson continued and said the last rule before the Committee
today is a pending fee rule. Mr. Anderson said this allows the Lottery
Commission the ability to charge a cost recovery fee for the use of pin
protected credit cards. The absence of credit cards promotes responsible
play. Currently, credit card transactions on lottery machines are limited to
one hundred dollars per transaction. The next generation of vending
machines have been introduced. The machines are on line at all time and
this will give us the opportunity to accept pin protected debit cards. The
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use of pin protected debit cards has increased 77% since 2003. Cash
withdrawals have decreased, so the purpose of this rule is an attempt to
meet the market, and customers and the nature in which they pay for
transactions, and limiting them to pin protected only. This is responsible.
The Lottery processes these transactions not the retailers. The money
will be deposited directly into the lottery fund, less the fee. The
commission will be paid direct to the retailer. The initial fee will be set at
fifty cents, which is less than an ATM (Automated Teller Machine) fee.
This will not be a revenue stream for the Lottery, it is just a recovery fee to
cover the cost of transactions. Each year they will evaluate the fee and it
could be reduced.

Senator Davis asked Mr. Anderson to walk him through the process of
buying a lottery ticket with a debit card. Will a screen tell him that he will
be charged a fee for using the card? Mr. Anderson responded yes that
is correct for the convenience of using your card you will be charged an
additional fifty cents. Senator Davis asked if he would be required to
confirm this? Mr. Anderson said yes. Senator Davis said the biggest
problem he has is that a fee rule usually defines an amount. The Lottery
is asking us to approve a rule without setting the amount and then asking
the Legislature to trust them. Senator Davis asked Mr. Anderson if this
is tied to a specific amount? Mr. Anderson replied that he is not exactly
sure how this entire process will work. When it was proposed, the intent
was outlined in the description. Putting something in rule prevents the
Lottery from changing it at the end of any fiscal year. If the average cost
is determined to be only thirty-seven cents, the Lottery can change it from
fifty to forty cents immediately, without coming back and having another
rule approved. The intent is in the fee summary and the descriptive
summary, as well as the record of the minutes of the Commission. Mr.
Anderson said that he is asking the Legislature to trust the Lottery.
Senator Davis said this argument could be made for everyone. There is
a reason for fee review. Senator Davis stated that personally he could
not vote for a rule that says “trust me.”

Senator Stegner asked Vice Chairman Pearce if Dennis Stevenson,
the Rules Coordinator from the Department of Administration could
respond to some questions? Senator Stegner asked Mr. Stevenson if
there is precedent for this, and has there ever been a fee rule where the
amount can be determined later. Mr. Stevenson responded that there
isn’t a rule for this type of blanket generality. Fee rules usually are very
specific regarding what the fee is. Senator Stegner asked Mr.
Stevenson if it would make more sense to put this in statute rather than a
fee rule. Mr. Stevenson replied fee authority is in statute, however, in
cases like this the flexibility is needed to determine the amount of fees.
Senator Stegner stated he would have more comfort with this rule if it
had a range in fees that the Commission could charge. Mr. Stevenson
stated that is exactly how it is handled in the APA (Administrative
Procedure Act). There is a maximum amount that can be charged. In
the event that the fee needed to be lowered, it would go through
rulemaking. It is not an uncommon way to do this.

Senator Geddes stated the way he reads this is that the fee will only be
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evaluated on an annual basis. Senator Geddes asked Mr. Anderson if
that was correct. Mr. Anderson replied that is correct. At close out of
fiscal year, they can determine the number of transactions and networks
being used to determine that cost.

Senator Darrington said rather than kill the rule, he would prefer to put in
the record the intent of the Lottery Commission. Next year the
Commission could return with a range as Senator Stegner suggested.

Senator Kelly asked for clarification regarding the approval of the rule.
Senator Darrington responded that the intent is for the Lottery to return
next session for an approval of a range in fees. One year is not an
unreasonable amount of time to determine the amount of the fee. The
minutes would reflect that. Senator Kelly said she is unclear about this.
Testimony from Mr. Anderson indicates that fifty cents seems okay for
now, and Mr. Stevenson testified that this would be an appropriate area
for a temporary rule that could be done relatively quickly. We could direct
the agency to adopt a temporary rule that specifies a more specific
amount. The precedent of approving an open fee would not be in place.
Senator Darrington said the Lottery has plenty of time to return next
session with a temporary or pending rule. The intent will be reflected in
the minutes and this would work.

Chairman McKenzie asked if a temporary fee rule was in place would it
be approved while we are in session. Mr. Stevenson responded that it
could be done as a temporary rule and it can be approved during the
Legislative session. The fee rule has more of an urgent requirement that
needs to be met in order to do a fee, and the Governor would have to sign
off on it.

Senator Fulcher said it seems appropriate to request the Commission to
consider returning in a few days with a revised pending fee rule, with a
limit to not exceed, then it could be evaluated next session. Senator
Darrington commented it would be a multi-month process that would
have to occur in the interim. The Lottery could return next session with a
pending rule if the emergency does not work. This would give the
Legislature some certainty.

Senator Stegner said he understands the angst of the Committee, but
other agencies might see this as a new option to set rules themselves
with blanket authority. The Committee could reject the rule now and start
over, or we could give the Lottery some latitude for one year. Senator
Stegner said he is comfortable with that.

MOTION: Senator Stegner made the motion to approve the pending fee rule, 52-
0103.0802. Senator Darrington seconded the motion.

Chairman McKenzie said the language refers to lottery tickets with a
lower case “I”, and then the descriptive summary states the intent is to sell
lotto and scratch tickets. Chairman McKenzie asked Mr. Anderson if
there is a definition of lottery tickets that includes all tickets the Lottery
sells. Mr. Anderson replied that lottery tickets is a catch all phrase for
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the products the Lottery sells.

Senator Davis stated that he will be voting against the motion because
he has concerns with this rule.

Vice Chairman Pearce requested a roll call vote. Vice Chairman
Pearce said before we vote he wants to know if there is a better option.